

original papers

KEMP, R., CHUA, S., McKENNA, P., et al (1997) Reasoning and delusions. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, **170**, 398–405.

KIROV, G., KEMP, R. & DAVID, A. S. (1998) Religious faith after psychotic illness. *Psychopathology*, **31**, 234–245.

LOVEJOY, M. (1982) Expectations and the recovery process. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **8**, 605–609.

McGRATH, M. E. (1984) Where did I go? *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **10**, 638–640

MAHER, B. A. (1988) Anomalous experiences and delusional thinking:

the logic of explanations. In *Delusional Beliefs* (edsT. F. Oltmanns & B. A. Maher), pp. 15–33. Wiley: New York.

MOLTA, V. E. (1997). Living with mental illness. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **23**, 349–351.

MORTIMER, A. M., BENTHAM, P., McKAY, A. P., et al (1996) Delusions in schizophrenia: a phenomenological and psychological exploration.

Cognitive Neuropsychiatry, 1, 289–304.

MURPHY, M. A. (1997). Meaning of psychoses. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **23**, 541–543.

O'NEAL, J. M. (1984) Finding myself and loving it. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **10**, 109–110.

PAYNE, R. L. (1992) My schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, **18**, 725–727.

RUOCCHIO, P. J. (1989) The schizophrenic's nightmare. Schizophrenia Bulletin, **15**, 163–166.

— (1991) The schizophrenic inside. Schizophrenia Bulletin, **17**, 357–360.

SACKS, M. H., CARPENTER, W.T. & STRAUSS, J. S. (1974) Recovery from delusions: three phases documented by patient's interpretation of research procedures. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, **43**, 117–120.

SOMMER, R. & OSMOND, H. (1983) A bibliography of mental patients' autobiographies, 1960–1982. American Journal of Psychiatry, **110**, 1051–1054.

Biba Stanton Medical Student, University of Newcastle, Newcastle, *Anthony S. David Professor of Cognitive Neuropsychiatry, Institute of Psychiatry, London SE5 8AF

Psychiatric Bulletin (2000), 24, 336-338

ROWAN WILSON, CATHERINE L. CORBY, MARIA ATKINS AND GEOFF MARSTON

Trainee views on active problems and issues in UK psychiatry

Collegiate Trainees' Committee survey of three UK training regions

AIMS AND METHOD

A questionnaire sent to trainees in three regions of the UK asked them which current issues they felt were most important in psychiatry.

Comments were invited of ways to improve the UK practice of psychiatry.

RESULTS

Trainees from each of the regions were concerned about inadequate resourcing, public expectations, manpower and quality of training. Solutions to these problems were collated.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

The opinion of trainees reflects the recent initiatives undertaken by the Royal College of Psychiatrists to improve recruitment and retention. Consultants and trainees have similar concerns, which need to be addressed and monitored at a local and national level.

There have been suggestions that there are significant problems in the recruitment and retention of psychiatrists (Storer, 1996; Sims, 1997; Jenkins & Scott, 1998). A survey of psychiatrists who retired prematurely revealed significant dissatisfaction with current practice of psychiatry in the UK (Kendell & Pearce, 1997). Trainee morale has anecdotally been reported as low (Milton, 1998; Thompson, 1998), particularly in general psychiatry (Deahl & Turner, 1997), although for a significant number of trainees this is still a career choice (Davies & Schlich, 1999). To provide objective information about trainees' views on training and service conditions the Collegiate Trainees' Committee (CTC) surveyed trainees in three regions representative of the UK in 1998. Such data have been lacking in the literature to date (Milton, 1998).

The study

Members of the CTC, an elected committee of the Royal College of Psychiatrists representing trainees (Sullivan, 1997), devised a questionnaire for all grades of trainee.

Information was gathered on demographic details, career choices and local working conditions, including items related to stress at work. Trainees were specifically asked to respond to the statement, "The following factors are active problems or issues in psychiatry, with a major impact on quality and/or safety of the practice of psychiatry". Ten specific issues felt by the CTC to be important areas in UK psychiatry were then listed:

- (a) bureaucracy;
- (b) excessive on-call;
- (c) excessive clinical workload;
- (d) general understaffing;
- (e) inadequate resourcing;
- (f) in-patient bed numbers;
- (g) patient expectations;
- (h) professional isolation;
- (i) public expectations;
- (j) violence to staff.

A five-point Likert scale, from 'strongly agree' to 'strongly disagree', was used to rate responses. Responses to the

Table 1. Trainee views. Total of 235 questionnaires, n, total questions answered (% of questions answered)					
Issue	Strongly agree/agree	No opinion	Disagree/strongly disagree	n	
Inadequate resourcing	210 (92.1)	17 (7.5)	1 (0.4)	228	
Public expectations	208 (91.6)	10 (4.4)	9 (4)	227	
General understaffing	196 (86.4)	23 (10.1)	8 (3.5)	227	
Bureaucracy	185 (81.5)	34 (15)	8 (3.5)	227	
In-patient bed numbers	182 (80.9)	26 (11.6)	17 (7.5)	225	
Excessive workload	175 (78)	19 (8.5)	30 (13.5)	224	
Violence to staff	172 (77)	29 (13)	22 (10)	223	
Patient expectations	171 (76)	18 (8)	36 (16)	225	
Professional isolation	133 (58.8)	42 (18.6)	51 (22.6)	226	
Excessive on-call	83 (37.2)	39 (17.5)	101 (45.3)	223	



question, "What one thing should be changed to improve the situation in psychiatry?" were also sought.

Three regions were chosen: (a) the West Midlands, which is one of the largest training regions; (b) South Wales, which is semi-rural and has been noted to have recruitment problems (Storer, 1996); (c) North-West Thames, covering London and representative of the problems of inner-city psychiatry (Deahl & Turner, 1997).

Questionnaires were personally distributed by CTC representatives between May and December 1998 at a variety of settings including postgraduate educational meetings and regional CTC training days.

Findings

A total of 235 questionnaires were collected, evenly balanced between the regions. Of those completing questionnaires 35% were higher trainees and 65% juniors; 52% of respondents were male, and the majority of trainees (82%) were in full-time employment. Census data from 1996 (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1996) report a total of 647 trainees in posts within the three regions of this survey. Overall 36% of trainees responded to the survey, with a 42% rate for specialist registrars and 33% rate for juniors.

Three to five per cent of answers relating to the 10 specific issues were unusable as they were blank or contradictory. The results are summarised in Table 1. The majority of respondents agreed or strongly agreed that there is inadequate resourcing of psychiatry (92.1%), understaffing (86.4%) and excess bureaucracy (81.5%). Seventy-eight per cent felt workloads were excessive, but only just over one-third (37.2%) felt they had excessive on-call commitments, with 45% feeling this was not an issue. Public expectation of psychiatrists' capabilities (91.6%) was more frequently rated as problematic than individual patient expectations (76%).

Fifteen per cent of trainees reported taking stress-related time off work. Professional isolation was felt to be a problem by 58.8%. Lack of in-patient beds (80.9%) and violence towards staff (77%) were seen as more active problems. Written comments to specific questions were received from 186 trainees (79%) flagging up a total of 327 issues. These could broadly be broken down into

12 categories which trainees felt should be addressed to improve UK psychiatry (Table 2).

Discussion

A number of potential biases were introduced into the survey. The initial choice of regions may have emphasised local rather than national problems. Distribution methods may have excluded more disillusioned trainees and parttime workers (6% of respondents), who may be less likely to attend meetings. Despite these systematic biases the advantage of this methodology may have been to yield higher response rates than previously experienced by CTC postal surveys (Mulholland, 1996). Of those responding there was an even spread between geographical areas and a representative proportion of senior and junior trainees.

Table 2. Issues identified in written comments by 186 trainees as things that could be changed to improve UK psychiatry, n=327 (%)

	Number (%)	
Categories of issues		
Resources	157	(48)
(Breakdown of resource issues)		
Staffing levels	46	(14)
Organisation of resources	45	(13.8)
In-patient beds	16	(4.9)
Specific resources (e.g. forensic)	11	(3.4)
Training/supervision	43	(13)
Society's expectations (public and	26	(8)
government)		
Communication (within and without	21	(6.4)
psychiatry)		
Personal/local issues (e.g. accommodation)	15	(4.6)
Bureaucracy	11	(3.4)
Clinical/workloads	11	(3.4)
Safety/security	9	(2.8)
Changes to Mental Health Act	9	(2.8)
Recruitment into psychiatry	7	(2.1)
Professional isolation/peer support	4	(1.2)
Miscellaneous	14	(4.3)
Total	327	(100.0)



The 10 items surveyed may have been biased towards certain topics, but these were chosen by a representative trainee body and so were likely to reflect the concerns of trainees themselves. Despite these methodological flaws we believe this survey provides some useful objective information on the current concerns of trainee psychiatrists within the UK.

Availability of resources and public expectation appear to be of greatest concern to trainees, and this must be addressed at a national level. The White Papers on the NHS, *The New NHS: Modern, Dependable* (Department of Health, 1997) and the implementation of clinical governance may ensure that scarce funds are maximised. The latest campaign of the Royal College of Psychiatrists against stigma (Cowan & Hart, 1998) may help to educate the public and create more realistic expectations of psychiatric services.

Improving the quality of training was the second greatest concern within the written comments (13%). In particular, issues of supervision, professional respect and more pastoral care were raised. The Royal College of Psychiatrists and individual educational supervisors have a responsibility to ensure the quality of teaching experiences for all trainees. Log books (Cox, 1997), accreditation visits, guidance for educational supervisors (Robertson & Dean, 1997) and improving the quality of teaching/supervision are recent developments aimed to achieve higher standards of training.

Issues of safety and quality of accommodation rated highly on the improvement wish list for trainees. These issues are frequently debated and subject to a number of reviews and reports (Cormac *et al*, 1999). Local trusts should be informed, encouraged and monitored to ensure high standards are achieved in these areas, to retain the confidence of all staff.

Recruitment remains an important problem. A number of key issues are being addressed both at national and local levels, which correlate with the concerns raised by the training body in this survey. By working together we hope the College tutors and trainees can continue to improve training experiences and so positively shape the future of UK psychiatry.

Acknowledgements

We would like to acknowledge the help of Dr Cormac and other members of the CTC. We would also like to thank all the trainees who participated in this survey.

References

CORMAC, I., CREAN, J. & MOTREJA, S. (1999) Reports of the CTC Working Party on the Safety of Trainees. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

COWAN, I. & HART, D. (1998) Changing Minds: Every Family in the Land. A new challenge for the future. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 593–594.

COX, J. (1997) Implementation of log books for senior house officers undertaking general professional training. Psychiatric Bulletin, **21**,

DAVIES, M. & SCHLICH, T. (1999) Determining whether senior and specialist registrars choose or reject a career in general adult psychiatry. A survey of factors. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **23**, 607–609.

DEAHL, M. & TURNER T. (1997) General psychiatry in no-man's land. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, **171**, 6–8.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (1997) The New NHS: Modern, Dependable. London: The Stationery Office.

JENKINS, R. & SCOTT, J. (1998) Medical staffing crisis in psychiatry. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 239–241.

KENDELL, R. E. & PEARCE, A. (1997) Consultant psychiatrists who retired prematurely in 1995 and 1996. Psychiatric Bulletin, **21**, 741–745. MILTON, J. (1998) So who wants to be a consultant psychiatrist? *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 345–347.

MULHOLLAND, C. (1996) The Effects of NHS Reforms on Training in Psychiatry. CTC Report to the Royal College of Psychiatrists. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

ROBERTSON, J. R. & DEAN, A. (1997) General professional training: consultant supervision of trainees. Advances in PsychiatricTreatment, **3**, 347–351.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (1996) Annual Census of Psychiatric Staffing. Occasional Paper OP38. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

SIMS, A. C. P. (1997) Has psychiatry become an unpopular speciality? *British Journal of Hospital Medicine*, **58**, 306–307.

STORER, D. (1996) Recruitment into psychiatry. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **20**, 177.

SULLIVAN, G. (1997) The Collegiate Trainees' Committee. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **21**, 358–359.

THOMPSON, C. (1998) The mental state we are in: morale and psychiatry. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 405–409.

*Rowan Wilson Specialist Registrar in Old Age Psychiatry, Glanrhyd Hospital, Bridgend CF31 4LN, Catherine L. Corby Specialist Registrar in General Adult Psychiatry, St Bartholomew's Hospital, London, Maria Atkins Senior Registrar in General Adult Psychiatry, Shrodells Unit, Watford General Hospital, Watford, Geoff Marston Consultant in Learning Disability, Gulson Hospital, Coventry